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Parent Policy Handbook  
Monti Playgroup Programme 

 
 

2022 
 
 

A warm welcome to the Field and Study Montessori Pre- School’s 
Playgroup Programme 2022. 

 
 

 
 

                                         
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Every parent must read this document before the start of the Pre-School year so that the general 

running of the Pre-School is understood by all. 
 

We undertake to provide the very best care and love for your child and will cherish your child as an 
individual.  

We hope your child’s time spent with us is a memorable and special one. 
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FEE CONDITIONS AND PAYMENTS: 

We reserve the right to deny tuition to any child if tuition fees have not been paid up to date. 

A non-refundable maintenance fee R4 500.00 is required to secure your child’s place at the school. 
Pupils will not be accepted into the Pre-School unless this has been paid. 

Your child’s school hat will be added to your account. 

Fees are payable as usual during a child's absence owing to illness, holiday arrangements and when the 
Pre-School closes for Pre-School holidays.  

A term’s written notice (four months) or a full terms fees in lieu of notice is required if you wish to 
withdraw your child from the school. 

5% discount will be given for siblings who attend the Pre-School during the same period. 

Parents are required to complete and sign the original Enrolment Form, if this form is not received 
before your child’s date of admission, your child will be denied admittance at the Pre-School. 

Extra-murals are charged separately and must be organised directly with the respective companies. Any 
additional educational talks, medical check-ups (hearing / sight tests) and class photos are optional and 
are charged separately. Your child may only participate in an extra mural that is on the same day that 
your child attends school.  

SCHOOL BANKING DETAILS 

BANK Nedbank current account 

NAME OF ACCOUNT Field and Study Montessori Pre-School 
BRANCH CODE 146 905 
ACCOUNT NUMBER 1469 04 3378 
PROOF OF PAYMENT admin@montessoripreschool.co.za 
REFERENCE Your childs name and surname 

 
 

DOCUMENTS REQUIRED FOR ADMISSION 

 
✓ An original completed enrolment form. 

 
✓ A copy of your child’s birth certificate. 
 
✓ A copy of your child’s immunization records. 
 
✓ Your child’s assessment reports. (if any). 
 
✓ Proof of residence (less than 3 months old) 
 
✓ Medical aid membership card. 
 
✓ Copy of Fathers and Mothers ID documents. 

 
 

 
 

SUBJECT TO CHANGE/RIGHT OF ADMISSION RESERVED 
Fees, conditions, rules and regulations are subject to change without notification.  
PLEASE NOTE:  The Pre-School reserves the right of admission. 
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MONTI PLAYGROUP 
Playgroup is offered twice/three times a week. Playgroup is a place where your child can enjoy supervised play 
in a loving, caring and stimulating Montessori environment. Our Monti Playgroup caters for children from 16 
months – 3 years old.  
 
SCHOOL DAYS 
Our playgroup programme is offered on twice/three times a week only. Your child will not be permitted to 
make up any days due to your child being absent, away or due to school holidays.  
 
PLAYGROUP HOURS 
Drop off time: 7:30am – 8:30am 
Pick up time: 11:30am – 12:00pm  
 
A late arrival causes a child to miss part of the work cycle and is also extremely disruptive for the class. If your 
child is late, please do not chat to the teacher or assistants as they are busy with the children. If somebody else 
is collecting your child, please notify us in advance as we will not release your child until we have made contact 
with a parent. 
 
Children fetched later than 12:00pm will automatically be charged the full daily rate for the Aftercare 
Enrichment due to the late pick-up of their child. Parents are required to complete a sign out sheet verifying 
that they will be charged the full daily rate. Billing will be for the parent’s account. No exceptions made 
 
EXTRA MURAL ACTIVITIES (OPTIONAL CLASSES) 
Extra murals are offered at the Pre-School. These activities are held after hours at the school. The extra mural 
teachers will invoice you separately for these activities. If you are interested in enrolling your child in any of 
these activities, please visit our school website to download an enrolment form. Registration and fees vary for 
each extra mural.  
 
Extra murals offered at the Pre-School for Playgroup children: 

• Kindermusik  

• Playball 
 

Please ensure you enroll your child in an extra mural the same day as he/she attends school.  
 
TRANSPARENT CLASSROOM 
The Montessori Transparent Classroom is an excellent tool by allowing parents with “a window” into their 
child’s classroom and their school, learning environment with our many faceted, hands-on stimulating 
Montessori activities and skills that your child has acquired and learnt or presently engaged in. This will allow 
parents to be regularly updated with their childrens on-going progress throughout the year. All records of 
lessons, pictures taken by your child’s teacher, and parent/teacher conference reports are kept in one 
convenient place for parents and teachers to view at any time. 
 
You will be invited to join Transparent Classroom via email. Once you have set up your profile you are taken to 
your home page.  Here you will see your child, their classmates and a parent directory. Clicking on your child’s 
name will take you to their activity page. Here you will see photographs of your child at work, the lessons they 
have had, and any observational notes as recorded by your child’s teacher.Clicking on ‘Classmates’ in the menu 
bar will only give you basic information about other children in your child’s class, such as the child’s age and 
the parent’s name.  This is only displayed if the child’s parent has chosen to disclose this information. If 
another parent clicks on your child’s name they do not have access to your child’s profile page, including 
lessons and photographs. 
 
Clicking on ‘Directory’, will give information about parents in your child’s class.  This could include parent’s 
name, address, and email address – only if they choose to disclose it. At all times parents have total control 
over what information they wish to share, and can change their selections at any time. 
 
COMPULSORY STATIONERY REQUIREMENTS 
On the day your child begins Pre-School and at the beginning of each year: 
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➔ 1 packet of pencil crayons 
➔ 2 A4 visual diary paper books for your child’s artwork (to be covered and labelled).  
➔ 1 packet of wax crayons 
➔ 3 x pritt 
➔ A packet of A4 white 
➔ A pack of coloured paper. 
➔ 2 boxes of tissues 
➔ 4 toilet rolls 
➔ 4 packets of wipes 
➔ Labelled face cloth 
*Stationery will not be returned when your child leaves the school.  

 
A school bag with the following inside: 
✓ A spare set of spare clothes/ labelled sunhat. 
✓ A labelled lunch box with a healthy snack/juice or water.  
 
If your child’s is not potty trained the following items are required: 
✓ Labelled nappy changing mat (foldable/portable/travelling mat for storage purposes)  
✓ Packets of labelled nappies 
✓ Packets of labelled wet wipes 
✓ Plastic bags for soiled/dirty clothes 
Your child will have his/her own nappy changing drawer with the above items placed inside.  
 
MEDICAL  
If your child is unable to attend school, please notify the Pre-School.  
• A sick child or a child showing signs of illness including coughs, runny noses, temperatures during the night and 

so on, may not be brought to Pre-School until he/she has fully recovered. Please consider the needs of the 
child, teachers and other children in this regard.  

• Should your child be on any medication such as antibiotics etc., please keep him/her at home. Should your 
child be absent due to a contagious or infectious illness, please notify the Pre-School immediately. 

 
SNACK TIME 
Please provide your child with a healthy mid-morning snack and label his/her juice bottle and lunch box.  
No sweets, chocolates, chips or fizzy drinks are allowed. Please help your child develop healthy eating habits. 

Ideas for your child’s lunchbox: 

• Sticks of carrot, celery or cucumber 

• Fresh fruit (chopped) 

• Dried fruit (raisins, peaches, mango) 

• Little sausages, slices of biltong, sticks of cheese, boiled eggs 

• Muesli/seed bars 

• Sandwiches 
 

The school takes no responsibility for lost juice bottles and lunchboxes and the children are encouraged to look 
after their belongings. 
 
CLOTHING  
Children should be dressed in clothing that they can put on and remove easily. This encourages independence, 
self-confidence and minimizes toilet accidents. Please mark all clothing and shoes clearly. A spare set of 
clothing for emergencies must be kept in your child's suitcase. If your child is not toilet trained, please ensure 
that your child has a regular supply of nappies. 
 
TOILET TRAINING  
Parents are encouraged to share their toilet training plan with their teacher to ensure a successful training 
experience between Pre-School and home. Frequent communication on a child’s progress is necessary to make 
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this experience comfortable for your child. When your child is ready to be potty trained, we will take your child 
regularly to the bathroom. Some indications that your child is ready to be toilet trained are: 

➢ Begins to dislike wearing a nappy, perhaps trying to pull it off when it’s wet or soiled. 
➢ Is able to follow simple instructions e.g. ‘Please give Daddy the ball’ 

Please remember to let your child learn at his own pace. It will also help if you have an established daily 
routine with your child so toilet training can be slotted into your normal routine. 
 
BIRTHDAY RINGS 
These are celebration days and we would love to make it extra special for your child! Please liaise with your 
child’s teacher to book a suitable date.  
✓ Your child will be carrying a globe around the sun, looking a his/her photograph and discussing his/her 

development. The children will be presenting a handmade book to your child in memory of this special 
day.                           

 
On the day of your child’s birthday ring please bring the following: 

✓ Photographs of your child from birth to present.  
✓ A healthy plate of eats/birthday cake or cupcakes. 
✓  Please donate a book to the school on the day of your child’s birthday ring. 

 
NO TOYS 
No toys, sweets, trinkets, money etc. may be brought to the Pre-School. Please ensure that your child leaves 
these at home. These inevitably cause strife amongst the children. 
 
VITAL INFORMATION 
Please keep the Pre-School informed of any change of address, physical or postal, change of telephone 
numbers, and change of legal guardianship. 
 
COMMUNICATION / NOTICES.  
Weekly informative newsletters about your child’s activities at school will be sent to parents at the end of the 
week. Parents are also invited to join our class WhatsApp groups. The full time and playgroup Parents are 
added to the same WhatsApp group, therefore some notices may not apply to the playgroup children such as 
events on the day your child does not attend school.  
 
Please note the following rules for our WhatsApp groups: 

1. The group is intended for school notices and photographs only.  
2. Please do not have one-on-one conversations.  
3. Please do not spam the group. 
4. Parents are entitled to choose not to be added to our Pre-School Whatsapp groups and may exercise 

such a right by leaving the Whatsapp group. Should parents elect to remain in the group, it will be 
accepted that you have consented to being a part of the group and to your personal information (being 
your cellphone number and name) being noticeable to any person in the group.  

5. In this regard, we implore all members of the Whatsapp groups not to make use of such personal 
information for whatsoever reason, without obtaining the consent of the relevant person. 

6. Please do not message and/or call your child’s teacher after hours or on the weekends. You may contact 
your child’s teacher Monday – Friday no later than 4:00pm. 

 
INJURIES TO CHILDREN 
Parents will be contacted immediately should their child sustain an injury. All incidents will be recorded in the 
Pre-School accident book. Our staff are first aid trained and will attend to your children’s grazes, bumps, 
scratches etc. appropriately.  

 
We teach all the children never to touch someone else’s blood and we always use gloves to treat any wounds. 
All cuts must be covered with plasters.  

 
BITING POLICY 
Incidents of biting can be stressful for both the children and parents involved. It is important to understand 
that frequent biting occurs when a child is frustrated and is unable to express their needs adequately. A child 
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may be biting as an attention seeking device, to relieve teething discomfort or for oral exploration. Commonly, 
biting is seen in children between 13 months and 30 months of age. (Bunny group)  
 
The children are trying so hard to be independent. ‘Mine’ are their favourite words. Learning to do things 
independently, making choices, and needing control over a situation are part of growing up. Biting is a 
powerful way to control others. If a child wants something, biting is a quick way to get what you want. It is not 
a sign that the child, parent or the Pre-School has failed.  
 
Repetitive incidents of biting will require a parent teacher conference. Most bites do not break the skin. If the 
skin is not broken the bite will be washed with soap and water, then an ice pack applied a little cream and a 
plaster. Lots of TLC will also be given. If the skin is broken, the parent will be contacted by phone stating the 
situation. When a child bites we try and teach the child new behaviour by showing the ‘biter’ with our voice 
and facial expressions that biting is unacceptable. We speak firmly and look directly into the child’s eyes. For 
example, we would say ‘“No Sarah, it’s not okay to bite. It hurts John when you bite him. He’s crying. I won’t 
let you bite Peter or another child.”  If the child is able to talk well enough, we might say, “You can tell John to 
please move instead of biting him”. We realise that biting can be an uncomfortable issue for Parents and the 
Pre-School will try their outmost to share information about the biting and plans for controlling the situation. 
 
SEXUAL CURIOSITY 
It is not uncommon for children at various ages to become sexually curious. Our policy is to distract the child 
and watch for further episodes. We will inform the parents of the offenders and we will explain that parts of 
your body that are covered are private and no-one may touch or look at them (except Mom, Dad, Doctor, 
Nanny). 

 
We explain to the children that if someone tries to touch you in a private place, shout NO, NO, NO and tell an 
adult that looks after you. We advise parents never to over-react. 
 
THE CHILDREN’S GENERAL GROUND RULES  
We have daily ‘grace and courtesy’ groups. These groups demonstrate positive social behaviour which help the 
children adapt to life in a group and arm them with knowledge of socially acceptable behaviour.  
For example:  

• How to say ‘please’ and ‘thank you’ and respect others  

• You may not hurt others (this includes Hitting/kicking/biting/pushing/grabbing/pinching/bullying),  

• You may not disturb another child’s work. 

• Respect for self - you may not do things which might endanger your safety.  
• Respect for equipment - you must use the equipment with care and return it to its place ready for 

someone else to use. 
 

THE CHILDREN’S PLAYGROUND RULES (Monitored areas and their rules)                                            

• Fence - should not be climbed on and things should not be thrown over the fence. 

• Sticks and stones may not be carried or thrown. Flowers and grass should be left for others to enjoy.  

• Sandpit - sand stays in sandpit including bucket and spades. Bare hands and feet may be buried not 
clothes nor can juice bottles be filled with sand. No water or juice is allowed in the sandpit.  
Throwing sand is not allowed nor is transporting sandpit sand to other areas. 

• One child at a time on the fireman’s pole. 

• Swings - Child to stand at one side to wait for his/her turn. Child to sit on swings. 
 
POSITIVE BEHAVIOUR MANAGEMEMT 
We use a variety of developmentally appropriate behaviour management techniques to direct or re-direct 
your child in a positive, firm and relaxed manner. The children are explained the rules of the Pre-School 
frequently, so they are all familiar with them. 
 
Please keep in mind that there will be disagreements between children, young children especially, who are not 
adept at communication. We will try our best to prevent problems/re-direct, discuss inappropriate behaviour 
and encourage making amends when offense involves another person. 
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The following methods of discipline will be used at Pre-School:  

• Intervention and group discussions.  

• The teacher will have a discussion with the child about his/her behaviour. 
 
BEHAVIOURAL ISSUES & SPECIALIST RECOMMENDATIONS 
Our goal is for your child to reach their full potential and working together as a parent-child-teacher team is 
important to us. If your child’s teacher suggests any form of therapy or a developmental specialist for your 
child, we urge parents to respect and acknowledge our recommendations in the best interest of your child. 
The school reserves the right to dismiss or remove a child from the Pre-School with immediate effect if the 
child has been continuously disruptive or displayed disruptive behaviour.  
 
HOLIDAY PROGRAMME 
We offer a fun and stimulating holiday programme during the April, August and December holidays at an 
additional charge. Our holiday programme fees are paid strictly in advance and the programme will only 
commence if there are a sufficient number of children participating in the programme.  
 
SCHOOL SOCIAL MEDIA AND WEBSITE 
Throughout the year we love to share our beautiful school with parents through our social media platforms 
and school website page. This may include photographs of your child busy with activities within the school day 
or celebrations held at school.  
 
Please support our social media platforms by following our pages and/or writing positive reviews: 
Facebook: @fieldsmontessori 
Instagram: @fields_montessori 
Youtube: Field and Study Montessori Pre-School 
Website: www.montessoripreschool.co.za  
 
MONTESSORI KEY PRACTICES 

➢ The Field and Study Montessori Pre-School is committed to promoting quality education for all children based 
on these key concepts: 
To foster competent, confident, independent and responsible adaptive citizens who are lifelong learners and 
problem solvers. 

➢ Learning occurs in loving, safe, and nurturing atmosphere. 
➢ Learning takes place through the senses. Children learn by manipulating the Montessori materials and 

interacting with others. 
➢ The child is considered as whole. The physical, emotional, social, moral, and cognitive needs and interests are 

inseparable and equally important. 
➢ The most important years of growth are the first six years of life, when unconscious learning is gradually 

brought to a conscious level.    
➢ Children are to be respected and treated as individuals.  Building a child’s self-esteem is paramount. Only with 

high self-esteem will help a child develop the inner motivation for thinking and acting independently and 
responsibly. 

➢ We have daily ‘grace and courtesy’ groups. These groups demonstrate positive social behaviour which help the 
children adapt to life in a group and arm them with knowledge of socially acceptable behaviour. For example 
‘How to say please and thank”.  
 

IN OUR PREPARED MONTESSORI ENVIRONMENT 
➢ Our Montessori classroom is an environment carefully and thoughtfully prepared daily by our teachers for 

the children. It contains all the essentials for optimal learning and is equipped with imported concrete 
Montessori materials. Attributers of a prepared environment include order, beauty, and simplicity. 
Everything is child sized to enhance the children’s independent functioning. 

➢ We recognize that each child learns at his/her own pace. It is a child centered approach and through our 
daily written observations and record keeping on each child, we are able to direct the child’s daily 
activities based on their needs, strengths, and developmental stages.   

➢ The Montessori materials in our classroom offer concrete, multi-sensory experiences, which actively 
engage the child, correcting, giving feedback and increasing the child’s opportunities for self-directed 

http://www.montessoripreschool.co.za/
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work. The materials contain many aims or goals and can often be explored at different levels. Children are 
taught on a one to one basis with the Montessori materials and work at their own pace according to skills. 

➢ The Montessori programme develops a positive attitude towards school and a gives the child a feeling of 
security, sense of order, curiosity, concentration, persistence, an ability to make decisions, a sense of 
independence, self-confidence and sense of responsibility towards others. 

➢ There are six distinct areas that make up the Prepared Environment are: Toddler, Practical Life, Sensorial, 
Mathematics, Language and Culture areas. 

 
 
CHILDREN’S PLAYGROUP ASSESSMENTS/REPORT 

• FIRST TERM: 
Playgroup progress report card 
 

• SECOND TERM: 
Playgroup progress report card 
 

• THIRD TERM: 
Annual playgroup progress report 

 
PLEASE CAN YOU HELP THE SCHOOL WITH THE FOLLOWING ITEMS: 

➢ Paper (computer, coloured, cardboard etc.) 
➢ Flower and vegetable seeds/ seedlings. 
➢ Foil paper/ buttons/ cotton wool/material/straws/kebab sticks/egg boxes/wrapping 

paper/material/shoe boxes, plastic containers etc. 
➢ Watering cans/small spades. 

 
   

In the words of the child 
 

“I hear and I forget”  

“I see and I remember” 

“I do and I understand “ 

“Help me do it by myself” 

 

Dr Maria Montessori   
 
 

                            
The school reserves the right to amend this document without notification should the need arise. 

Copy rights reserved. 
 

2022 
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J. Gorham IMTC  FPT 
Principal 

 
 (Founder of the Alta Ferreira Montessori, Rivonia and Field and Study Montessori Pre- Schools) 
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